

         


         PASQUOTANK COUNTY, NORTH CAROLINA

DECEMBER 7, 2015


The Pasquotank County Board of Commissioners met today in a regular meeting on Monday, December 7, 2015 in Courtroom C in the Pasquotank County Courthouse.                                

	MEMBERS PRESENT:
	Joseph S. Winslow, Jr., Chairman

Cecil Perry, Vice-Chairman

	
	Jeff Dixon

Lloyd E. Griffin, III
Dr. William Sterritt
Frankie Meads
Bettie Parker


	MEMBERS ABSENT:
	None

	OTHERS PRESENT:
	Rodney Bunch, County Manager
R. Michael Cox, County Attorney

	
	Lynn Scott, Clerk to the Board

	
	Shelley Cox, Planning Director


The meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM by Clerk to the Board Lynn Scott. Commissioner Lloyd Griffin gave the invocation and Northeastern High School Students’ Maddie Moncla and Link Glover led in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.  

1.
ORGANIZATION OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS:

The Clerk to the Board explained that at the first meeting in December each year, the Board is organized for the following twelve months with the selection of a Chairman and Vice-Chairman.  She opened the floor for nominations for Chairman of the Board.  
Commissioner Lloyd Griffin nominated Commissioner Joseph Winslow as Chairman and the nomination was seconded by Commissioner Cecil Perry.  There being no further names submitted, the nominations for Chairman were closed.  Upon a vote of the Board, Commissioner Winslow was unanimously elected as Chairman.  

The meeting was turned over to Chairman Winslow who called for nominations for Vice-Chairman of the Board.  Commissioner Bettie Parker nominated Commissioner Cecil Perry as Vice-Chairman of the Board and the nomination was seconded by Commissioner Lloyd Griffin.  There being no further names submitted, the nominations for Vice-Chairman were closed.  Upon a vote of the Board, Commissioner Cecil Perry was unanimously elected as Vice-Chairman.  
Chairman Winslow thanked his fellow Commissioners for the confidence they placed in him by electing him as Chairman for another year.  Vice-Chairman Perry thanked the Board for electing him as Vice-Chairman.  Commissioner Parker said this month is her 1-year anniversary on the Board and it has been enjoyable.    

2.
PRESENTATION ON PROPOSED COMPREHENSIVE TRANSPORTATION 
PLAN:
Ms. Angela Welch with Albemarle Rural Planning Organization explained that this project began in 2011, but due to staff turnover with the transportation planning branch and the RPO they have just started working on the plan again.  She said the CTP will replace the thoroughfare plans from the 90s.  The plan addresses transportation needs for 25-30 years in the future.   She stated that there is no local funding tied to it.  The plan will have to go through the STI scoring process in order to compete with other projects in our 14 county division for funding.  She explained that the plan was prepared using data gathered through a steering committee made up of representatives from Elizabeth City, Pasquotank County, RPO, and NCDOT Transportation Planning Branch.  
Ms. Welch said after the October 5th workshop, she incorporated changes requested by the County, as well as changes requested from the City of Elizabeth City.  She presented the revised maps and the Board discussed them in detail.  She noted that the plan has been adopted by NCDOT, the RPO, and the City of Elizabeth City.  
Ms. Welch explained that once the Board adopts the maps, the RPO will endorse them and the Board of Transportation will approve them.  In the spring, the County will receive a final document that will have the maps, recommendations, and appendices included with it, as well as maps of crash data and other information that was used to develop the plan.  She said once the maps are adopted changes cannot be made without going through the amendment process.  She said she believes the Department of Transportation is going to require a plan be adopted prior to requesting funding in the future.  
After lengthy discussion, the Board requested the maps be amended to include/delete the following:
· End recommended multi-use path following old railroad bed at the intersection of Weeksville Road and Southside Street.  From this point the multi-use path should be constructed parallel to Weeksville Road.

· Add connector road beginning at Peartree Road near the intersection of Blount Road and extend to Body Road/Simpson Ditch Road intersection.

· Add connector road beginning at the US 17 Bypass and extending to the intersection of US 17 North (North Road Street) and Chicken Corner Road.

Motion was made by Lloyd Griffin, seconded by Cecil Perry to adopt the CTP plan, with the three requested revisions.  The motion carried unanimously and the following resolution was adopted as presented.  
Resolution

Adopting a Comprehensive Transportation Plan

For Pasquotank County, North Carolina

WHEREAS, Pasquotank County, the City of Elizabeth City and the Transportation Planning Branch, North Carolina Department of Transportation actively worked to develop a comprehensive transportation plan for Pasquotank County; and

WHEREAS, the County and the Department of Transportation are directed by North Carolina General Statutes 136-66.2 to reach agreement for a transportation system that will serve present and anticipated volumes of traffic in the County; and

WHEREAS, it is recognized that the proper movement of traffic within and through Pasquotank County is a highly desirable element of the comprehensive plan for the orderly growth and development of the County; and

WHEREAS, after full study of the plan, Pasquotank County Commissioners feels it to be in the best interest of Pasquotank County to adopt a plan pursuant to General Statutes 136-66.2;

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Pasquotank County Comprehensive Transportation Plan be approved and adopted as a guide in the development of the transportation system in Pasquotank County and the same is hereby recommended to the North Carolina Department of Transportation for its subsequent adoption.  

ADOPTED, this the 7th day of December 2015.

3.
AMENDMENTS TO THE AGENDA:

Chairman Winslow asked if there were any amendments to the agenda.  Vice-Chairman Perry requested that the agenda be amended to add the following items recommended by the Finance Committee to the consent agenda:  1) Approval to certify the Board received and reviewed the 2015-16 DIP Facility Needs Survey completed by the Elizabeth City/Pasquotank County Schools Board of Education; and 2) Approval to reclassify the job classification pay grade for the Housekeeper Supervisor position.  
	
	Motion was made by Cecil Perry, seconded by Lloyd Griffin to add the two items recommended by the Finance Committee to the consent agenda.  The motion carried unanimously.             
	


4.
CONSIDERATION OF LETTER OF SUPPORT FOR WWII MERCHANT 
MARINERS SERVICE ACT:
Mr. J. Don Horton thanked the Board and the citizens of Pasquotank County for supporting him for the past eight years while he has been trying to get recognition for WW II Merchant Seamen.  He stated that many of them were women and school children.  He said he would like to revisit the resolution that was signed by Pasquotank County and twenty five other counties in the 1st and 3rd districts and sent to Washington trying to get support.  He said the resolution had three distinct recommendations and Senator Burr only addressed a portion of one of those in his response letter.  He said the recommendation that Senator Burr referred to in his letter is recommendation #1 in our resolution that requested that he support Bill S71-75 (WWII Merchant Mariners Service Act).  He stated that he did not address the other two recommendations that were made that deal with the entire Merchant Marines of WW II.   He feels the Senator is acting on misinformation from staff.
Mr. Horton said Senator Burr stated in his letter of August 2015 that a legislative change to the current law would allow individuals to provide non-military records in order to receive Veteran status and he believes that it would set an unnecessary precedent.  He said the facts are non-military records have been in use since April 1992 by the Coast Guard.  He said there are three records that are looked at in order to receive Veterans recognition.  They include certificate of discharge Form A, a continuous discharge document, and company letterheads.  He explained that two out of the three are non-military documents.  He said he is not asking to set precedents, because that was already done back in 1992.  

Mr. Horton said Senator Burr noted in his response that Mr. Horton supports legislation that would no longer require specific military documentation to prove an individual’s service as a Merchant Mariner, specifically those members of the Merchant Marine who participated in coastwise service during WW II and who do not have documented proof of that service on a coastwise vessel.  He said the Bill states an individual seeking such recognition for whom no applicable Coast Guard shipping or discharge documents, ship’s log books, other official employment records is available the secretary shall provide such recognition on the basis of applicable social security administration records, submitted by the individual together with a validated testimony given by the individual of the primary next of kin stating that the individual performed such service during the period between December 7, 1941 and December 31, 1941.  He said there is no mention of no longer requiring specific military documents.  

Mr. Horton said Senator Burr also implies in his letter that official records will be replaced or no longer required and that is not true.  He explained that when they are not available then alternative methods of recognition will be used, such as social security documents and statements.  In Senator Burrs’ letter, he also stated that according to the United State Coast Guard and National Maritime Center, it is very rare that an individual submitting documentation to receive veteran’s status would not have sufficient military documentation to substantiate this status, as is required by law.  Mr. Horton said that is not a fact either.  He said he was involved with attempting to get records for six people in one family that served on barges during WW II.  The Coast Guard informed him that there were no records available.  He stated that he enlisted the Senator’s help at that time and he helped him by utilizing Coast Guard documents.  One of the individuals of the six member family was listed in a 1951 pamphlet that identified somewhere around 5,600 merchant seamen that were killed during WW II.  Once he did that, they indicated that the coastwise people are not recognized.  He said Senator Burr interceded for him and helped him get three of them recognized.  The other three are women and children.  
Mr. Horton stated that there are three qualifications for Merchant Seaman; 1) Inland Waters, 2) Coastwise, and 3) Foreign.  He explained that Inland Waters are not allowed Veteran’s recognition, but they do consider Coastwise.   

Mr. Horton went on to say that Senator Burr said he appreciates his effort, but he feels that the overwhelming majority of Merchant Mariners that served in WW II have been accorded rightful status as Veterans and he remains confident that the current US Coast Guard regulations for document requirements are sufficient to grant this status and he does not think that legislative action is warranted.  He said the GAO asked the Coast Guard how many Merchant Seaman sailed in the combat zone during WW II and their response was they issued credentials to over 840,000 applicants, but they cannot say how many served.  He said historians believe over 250,000 people served.  The Coast Guard informed him that just below 91,000 veterans received their DD 214, which is a long ways from a vast majority.  
Mr. Horton stated that also absent from Senator Burr’s response to the county’s resolution was any mention of their request that he initiate a congressional inquiry regarding the 62 year ruling that the USCG has not honored in over eleven years.  This agreement would automate and relocate the WW II maritime personnel records to the Military Personnel Center in St. Louis, MO of veterans who served and had been discharged for more than 62 years.  He said records would finally be available for research with access allowed to these records for the first time.  He stated that more recent research has discovered that those records now may be in excess of 15,000 cubic feet and stored in boxes and are under the privacy act.  He noted that the only individuals that can see the records are an individual or their primary next of kin.  He said this translates to multi millions of single records that prohibit the veteran or researchers from use to prove services.  He said every service has complied with that agreement except the Coast Guard when dealing with the Merchant Marines.
Mr. Horton stated that further research brought up another problem, which is those Merchant Seaman who have been killed in action or missing in action during WW II.  He said there are somewhere near 9,521 seamen who have died for this country and only 414 have been recognized as a Veteran.  He noted that every service immediately notifies family when a person is killed in action.  He said he has asked the senator to look into this and he has not responded.  
Mr. Horton said he worked on a barge as a young man.  He explained that the Germans were off the Coast of North Carolina and they were sinking our ships faster than we could build them.  Materials needed to be sent overseas to support our troops on three fronts.  Barges were pulled off the banks of rivers after being out of service for 25 years, without maintenance on them to be used.  He said they were deathtraps.  Companies paid captains a lump sum of money to operate the barges anyway they could.  Many families came aboard the barges and he happened to be a member of one of those families.  The six individuals he spoke of earlier are his family.  One of them was killed off the coast when he was only 17.  Mr. Horton began working on barges when he was ten years old.  He said those serving on barges shared the same dangers as those by submarines and he said they have been ignored.  
Mr. Horton concluded by asking the Board to write another letter asking for our senator’s support of our previously adopted resolution.  He said no money will be given to these Veterans, just recognition.   

Commissioner Perry asked Mr. Horton to tell him how the Merchant Marines functioned.  Mr. Horton said in 1926 a law was passed that the Merchant Marines would be established and in times of war they would become an arm of the Navy.  In 1942, President Roosevelt established a War Shipping Administration and all American flagships became a part of that group.   They were all citizens and were not considered military generally speaking.  They did not get recognized as Veterans until 1988.  He noted that they have not been called to war since WW II, although they were sent overseas and got agent orange during Vietnam.  
Commissioner Parker asked if the Merchant Marines ever joined a branch of the military.  Mr. Horton said in the past they have been called draft dodgers, but he has records of 1,200, some of which were women and children and the majority of them were underage or overage and they were not draft age.  The Merchant Marines were all volunteers.  A Merchant Seaman would sign documents for a trip and once he got to the other port he was automatically discharged.  He would have to sign on again in order to come back.  The individuals that were draft age had 30 days to come back or be subjected to the draft.  Many Merchant Marines were steered towards these ships from the recruiting offices.  The greatest casualty rate was amongst the Merchant Marines.  One out of 26 was killed.  These ships were going out to near death.  Commissioner Meads stated that he had an uncle that tried to join the Army and the Army would not take him so he joined the Merchant Marines.  He added that those that couldn’t be drafted a lot of times could join the Merchant Marines.
Motion was made by Lloyd Griffin, seconded by William Sterritt to send a letter to Senator Burr supporting Mr. Horton’s efforts for alternative method of recognition for Veterans Status to WW II Coastwise Merchant Mariners.  The motion carried unanimously.
Chairman Winslow said he never realized women and children were Merchant Mariners and thanked Mr. Horton for educating the Board on this matter.  
5.
APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA:

The Board considered the following consent agenda:
	a.
	Approval of Minutes of November 16, 2015 Commissioner Meeting


b.
Approval of Solid Waste Fee Releases 

The Finance Committee has recommended approval of the following solid waste fee releases:

Solid Waste Fees:

	
	Owner’s Name
	Parcel ID Number
	Reason for Release

	1.
	Justin Bowen
	P117-6
	Vacant, not livable

	2.
	Sterling & Shirley Griffin
	P80-84A
	Unoccupied

	3.
	Theodore R. & Edna Hudson 
	79-E-164-165
	Vacant

	4.
	Cindy B. Sawyer
	P120-178
	House Torn Down

	5.
	J. Winton Sawyer  Heirs
	31-B-9
	Vacant

	6.
	Bennie Winslow
	P143-10
	Vacant


c.
Approval of Budget Amendments 
The Finance Committee has recommended approval of the following budget amendments:

Library

	Increase
	013.0600.4940.05
	Elizabeth City - Library
	800.00

	Increase
	013.6110.5232.00
	Library Materials
	800.00




Library

	Increase
	013.0550.4839.00
	Miscellaneous Revenue
	1,500.00

	Increase
	013.6110.5353.00
	Maintenance – Vehicles
	1,000.00

	Increase
	013.6110.5251.00
	Gas
	500.00


d.
Approval of Family Subdivision Request FS 15-04 by David Ownley

Staff has recommended approval of Family Subdivision Request FS 15-04 by David Ownley.  Mr. Ownley is requesting to create a 3.83 acre gift lot for his daughter, Rita Jennings, in accordance with Article 5, Section 303 of the Pasquotank County Subdivision Ordinance.  A total of 44.75 feet of road frontage is provided to the parcel off of Ownley Road.  A birth certificate has been provided as documentation that the plat qualifies as a family subdivision and an improvement permit has been issued for a septic system. Staff advises that the request meets the minimum requirements for a family subdivision and recommends approval.

e.
School Facility Needs Survey
The Finance Committee received and reviewed the School Facility Needs Survey prepared by the Board of Education.  The Board does not have to approve or commit to fund the projects, but needs to certify that it has received and reviewed the plan.  Following review by the Board of Commissioners, the plan has to be to submitted to the Department of Public Instruction.  The Board’s minutes should reflect that the Board has received and reviewed the School facility needs Survey.
f.
Reclassify Job Classification Pay Grade for Housekeeper Supervisor

The Finance Committee has recommended approval to reclassify the job classification pay grade for Housekeeper Supervisor Grade 8 to Grade 9 and to approve offering an applicant for Housekeeper Supervisor position with 9 years of experience as a housekeeper/team leader Grade 9, Step 9, $26,783.
	
	Motion was made by Jeff Dixon, seconded by Cecil Perry to approve the consent agenda as amended.  The motion carried unanimously.          
	


The following tax releases have been approved by the Finance Officer:

Releases

	
	
	County
	City

	1.
	Betsy Ann S. White
	77.52
	

	2.
	Abraham R. & Patricia S. Solova
	52.44
	

	3.
	Mail Finance Inc.
	79.04
	66.56

	4.
	Sawyer, William M. & Juanita S. 
	4.52
	

	5.
	Lewis Jr., Garlin Lomont
	58.28
	48.71

	6.
	Lewis Jr., Garlin Lomont
	47.01
	41.13

	7.
	Jimmy R. Westbrook
	3.27
	

	8.
	Winslow Jr., William Earl
	17.25
	

	9.
	Dudley, Ernest Garland
	3.42
	

	10.
	Bernazky, Stuart R. 
	3.42
	

	11.
	Cartwright, Nathan Daniel
	4.18
	3.52 

	12.
	Totten Jr., Jack Robert
	3.85
	

	13.
	C&S Lawn Maintenance Auto
	74.11
	


6.
ADOPTION OF 2016 COMMISSIONER MEETING SCHEDULE:

The Board considered a proposed schedule of regular County Commissioner meetings for 2016.


Motion was made by Frankie Meads, seconded by Cecil Perry to adopt the 2016 
Commissioner meeting schedule as proposed.  The motion carried unanimously.  

7.
REPORT FROM COUNTY MANAGER:
County Manager Rodney Bunch reported that a potential meeting has been scheduled for Wednesday, January 6th with Camden County and the City of Elizabeth City to discuss 911 radio communications.  He added that the next meeting with the Elizabeth City/Pasquotank County School Board is scheduled for January 12th.  He contacted NCDOT regarding the Board’s request to lower the speed limit on Trinkaloe Road.  Jason Davidson, Division Traffic Engineer informed him that he is in agreement to lower the speed limit and has submitted paperwork and once he receives approval, he will have the speed limit signs changed.  He contacted Camden County Manager Mike Renshaw to see if Camden had identified any particular topics to warrant a joint meeting and they had not.  He received notification last week that the NC Housing Finance Agency – 2016 Urgent Repair Program proposes to make $3.5 million available.  The maximum amount available to one county will be $100,000.  He contacted Cathy Davidson to see if they would make application for Pasquotank County and if we receive funding if they could administer and she stated that they would.  
Planning Director Shelley Cox reported that the North Carolina Emergency Management Office has released the draft flood maps for our region on November 30th.   She said the maps show a significant reduction in the number of structures in the flood zone.  Currently, there are 3,024 structures in the 100-year flood plain and under the proposed maps that number is reduced by almost half to 1,660.  She stated that they will be holding three regional public meetings starting in January and February to give the public an opportunity to give input on the maps.  There will be a 90-day appeal period that starts after the meetings have been held.  Once the 90-day appeal period is over, we can begin the process of adopting the maps and the ordinance.  She said tentatively we are looking at 9-12 months before the maps come before the Board of Commissioners for approval.  
Chairman Winslow asked if this will impact flood insurance premiums.  Ms. Cox answered absolutely.  Commissioner Griffin asked when we will see the benefits.  Ms. Cox answered after next fall.  Commissioner Parker asked what accounts for the drastic drop.  Ms. Cox said a different engineering model was used and better liDAR data and elevation data was used.  She said the state believes that these maps are more accurate than we had before.  She said she and other planners throughout the region have some concerns that these maps may take the reductions too far.    She added that these maps do not take climate change or sea level rise into consideration.  They are just storm modeling from hurricanes.  Chairman Winslow stated that this should save residents money.  Ms. Cox said her concern is residents dropping flood insurance and then being flooded.  She said hopefully people will see this as an opportunity to reduce their flood insurance policies and not completely eliminate them.  She noted that these maps do not address Newland at all and there have been repetitive losses there in the past.  She is a little disappointed because she feels the maps do not accurately reflect some of the areas that she feels there could be flooding.  
8.
REPORTS FROM COMMISSIONERS:      
Commissioner Meads requested that the Board consider cancelling the December 21st meeting if there is no business to come before them.  The Board discussed the request and concurred that the Chairman and County Manager will monitor items for the agenda and make a decision next week.  

Motion was made by Frankie Meads, seconded by Lloyd Griffin for The Manager and the Chairman at their discretion cancel the December 21st meeting if there is no pressing business to come before the Board.    The motion carried unanimously.
Commissioner Parker reported that she attended the ECPD Community Forum which discussed body cameras on Thursday, December 3 and she attended the 3rd Annual All American Jazz Night honoring military on Friday, December 4th.  

Commissioner Griffin thanked Vice-Chairman Perry for representing the county during the annual Christmas Parade.  

Chairman Winslow thanked everyone for attending functions that he was unable to attend.  

Vice-Chairman Perry reported that he attended the Dream Hunt presentation, JCPC meeting, Parks & Recreation meeting, Select Bank Ribbon Cutting, and the Christmas Parade.  
Chairman Winslow reported that he and County Manager Bunch attended a Chairmen/Manager’s meeting on Wednesday.  He said he also attended the Parks & Recreation meeting.  

Commissioner Sterritt said he feels that the Board should take pride in the accomplishments of the respective members of this Board.  He said Vice-Chairman Perry has recently been recommended as a recipient of the Man of Excellence Award.  He added that Commissioner Dixon and Vice-Chairman Perry were recognized by Elizabeth City State University and Commissioner Parker is often in the paper.  
9.
CLOSED SESSION PER N.C.G.S. 143-318.11(A)(3) TO PROTECT THE ATTORNEY-CLIENT PRIVILEGE AND TO CONSULT WITH THE ATTORNEY CONCERNING PASQUOTANK COUNTY VS CITY OF ELIZABETH CITY AND PER N.C.G.S. 143-318.11(A)(5) TO DISCUSS THE ACQUISITION OF REAL PROPERTY:
At Commissioner Sterritt’s request, Chairman Winslow asked for a motion that the Board enter Closed Session.

Motion was made by Cecil Perry, seconded by Jeff Dixon that the Board enter Closed Session per N.C.G.S. 143-318.11(a)(3) to protect the attorney-client privilege and to consult with the attorney concerning Pasquotank County vs City of Elizabeth City and per N.C.G.S. 143-318.11(a)(5) to discuss the acquisition of real property.  The motion carried unanimously.  
Upon the end of Closed Session;


Motion was made by Cecil Perry, seconded by Frankie Meads that the Board return to regular Session.  The motion carried unanimously.  


Motion was made by Bill Sterritt, seconded by Cecil Perry to authorize staff to contact a licensed real estate appraiser to perform an appraisal for approximately 20 acres out of a 44.2 acre parcel located in the southeast corner of the intersection of N. Road Street and Culpepper Lane. The Board set a not-to-exceed price of $2,500.  The motion carried by a 4 to 3 margin, with Commissions Winslow, Griffin, and Meads voting against the request to perform an appraisal.  

Chairman Winslow asked if there was any further business to come before the Board.  There being no further business, he asked for a motion to adjourn the meeting.  

	
	Motion was made by Cecil Perry, seconded by Bettie Parker to adjourn the meeting.  The motion carried and the meeting was adjourned at 9:50 PM.     
	

	
	CHAIRMAN

	CLERK
	


[image: image1.png]



1

